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External Email

Dear EFSEC Staff:
 
Please find attached correspondence relating to the Whistling Ridge Energy Project, specifically
involving EFSEC’s email and mailing lists for this Project.
 
Thank you.
 

Nathan Baker
Senior Staff Attorney
Friends of the Columbia Gorge

123 NE 3rd Ave., Suite 108
Portland, OR  97232-2975
nathan@gorgefriends.org
(503) 241-3762  x101
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SUBMITTED VIA E-MAIL 
 
September 21, 2023 
 
Sonia Bumpus, Director 
Amí Hafkemeyer, Director of Siting and Compliance 
Lance Caputo, Site Specialist 
Washington Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council 
Via email to comments@efsec.wa.gov 
 
Re: Whistling Ridge Energy Project 
 
Dear EFSEC Staff: 
 


Thank you for announcing at the EFSEC meeting yesterday that the October 9, 2023 
meeting regarding the Whistling Ridge Energy Project will be canceled, and that separate 
hearings will be scheduled for a later date for the Council to hear the two pending matters 
involving Whistling Ridge (the extension request and the transfer application). I received an 
Email Notice at 3:35 p.m. today indicating that the October 9, 2023 is canceled. (A copy of this 
Email Notice is attached hereto as Exhibit A.) Thank you for this Notice as well. 


 
As EFSEC staff works to schedule and publicize the two upcoming Whistling Ridge 


hearings, I would like to check in with you regarding the notification lists that EFSEC is using 
for the two pending Whistling Ridge matters.  


 
I filed a public records request with EFSEC seeking copies of all mail and email lists that 


the agency used for the first two Whistling Ridge Email Notices and the related notice posted as 
a PDF on EFSEC’s website, all of which were disseminated by EFSEC last week. In response to 
that records request, which has been deemed complete, I received multiple files, all of which 
show various email addresses that received these notices.  


 
The email lists I received omit the email addresses of many people whom I know were on 


EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge email notice circa 2010–11, when the Whistling Ridge Project was 
last active for public comments. I did notice that many of the email addresses on these lists are 
masked as “Network subscriber,” which I believe to be an indicator of people who proactively 
subscribed to an EFSEC list via EFSEC’s website. However, I still believe these lists omit 
people who were on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge lists circa 2010–11, because I have heard from 
several people who were receiving EFSEC’s emails and mailings for Whistling Ridge in 2010 
and 2011, have not changed their email addresses or mailing addresses since then, and yet 
received no notices from EFSEC in 2023 regarding Whistling Ridge matters.  
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I also searched these 2023 email lists for the domain “gorge.net”—a very common 
domain used by people in Skamania County and surrounding counties for their email addresses, 
including hundreds of people who should be on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge list; the search for 
“gorge.net” retrieved no results.  


 
If EFSEC staff are interested, I could supply dozens of email addresses that I know were 


on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge email list in 2010–11 and hundreds of other email addresses that I 
suspect were on that list, and yet who do not appear to be on the email lists used last week for the 
Email Notices. 


 
Finally, I noticed that many email addresses on EFSEC’s lists who received the Whistling 


Ridge Email Notices last week are associated with people or entities far removed from Skamania 
County (for example, government officials in the city of Steilacoom, Benton County, the city of 
Ellensburg, the city of Walla Walla, Douglas County, etc.) 


 
All of this leads me to believe that EFSEC is using only a general email list for 


disseminating notice of Whistling Ridge matters in 2023. As a result, many people who were 
involved in the Whistling Ridge review circa 2010–11 and who remain interested in this Project 
are not receiving any notice from EFSEC regarding the matters currently pending before the 
agency. Although EFSEC currently provides a way to sign up on its website for alerts pertaining 
to the Whistling Ridge Project, I believe it is possible (even likely) that whenever that system 
was first set up, it was not populated with EFSEC’s email lists specific to Whistling Ridge circa 
2010–11.  


 
I have also not heard from any known interested persons who received copies of any 


paper notices pertaining to Whistling Ridge in the mail in 2023. Given the passage of time, and 
with it the inevitable changes in mailing addresses and email addresses since 2011, it is 
important for EFSEC to use both methods of notifying the public, including for the people 
known to have an interest in Whistling Ridge and who had both email addresses and mailing 
addresses on file with EFSEC circa 2010–11. 


 
Friends has no concerns with or objections to EFSEC using any general lists for notice of 


matters pertaining to Whistling Ridge. However, EFSEC also needs to use its lists specific to 
Whistling Ridge, particularly the lists the agency was using circa 2010–11. That includes any 
email lists and any mailing lists from that time period.  


 
That also includes the service list for parties to the Whistling Ridge adjudicative 


proceeding. Attached as Exhibit B to this letter is the service list that EFSEC used for serving its 
recommendation to the Governor. EFSEC’s file name for this list is “Service List WR 10-7-
2011.pdf.” We believe this is the last-known service list for the Whistling Ridge adjudicative 
proceeding held in 2011. While many of the email and mailing addresses on the list are outdated 
or defunct at this point, that should not excuse avoiding use of the list altogether. 


 
Notification using EFSEC’s lists of people known to the agency to have an interest in the 


Whistling Ridge Project is required by EFSEC’s rules. For example, WAC 463-66-100(4) 
requires EFSEC to “mail[] a notice of the pending application for transfer of the site certification 
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agreement to all persons on its mailing list.” Friends is unaware of any authority that would 
allow EFSEC to ignore the mailing requirement in its rules or treat the word “mailing” in its 
rules as “emailing” (especially in situations where EFSEC has a person or entity’s mailing 
address but not a valid email address for that person or entity).  


 
Although more than a decade has passed since EFSEC last used its lists specific to the 


Whistling Ridge Project, that passage of time is exactly why it is all the more important for 
EFSEC to use these older (circa 2010–11) lists in 2023—specifically so that the agency may 
notify the people and entities who have a known interest in this Project, many of whom will be 
surprised and even shocked to learn that a new landowner is attempting to transfer and extend the 
expired Site Certification Agreement (“SCA”) for this Project. A large proportion of the 
interested public quite rightly believe the SCA and Project to already be terminated, since the 
prior landowner never took any steps to pursue development of the Project for the ten-year 
period allowed by law, then allowed the SCA to expire in March 2022 without first seeking and 
obtaining an extension of the SCA. These interested individuals would be even more shocked if 
they were to learn once it is too late (after any public comment periods) that the new landowner 
is currently attempting to resurrect this terminated permit. 


 
For any further public notices regarding the Whistling Ridge Energy Project, Friends 


implores EFSEC to ensure that notice is sent to EFSEC’s circa 2010–11 list(s) of persons known 
to be interested in the Whistling Ridge Energy Project, including the agency’s service list for the 
Whistling Ridge 2011 adjudicative proceeding, any Whistling Ridge mailing list(s) circa 2010–
11, and any Whistling Ridge email lists circa 2010–11.  


 
Thank you very much for your attention to this important matter. If you have any 


questions or comments, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 


Sincerely,  


 
Nathan Baker  
Senior Staff Attorney 







EXHIBIT A 
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Nathan Baker


From: Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council <WAEFSEC@public.govdelivery.com>
Sent: Thursday, September 21, 2023 3:34 PM
To: Nathan Baker
Subject: Cancellation Notice for Special Informational Meeting for Whistling Ridge Site 


Certification Agreement Amendment Request


 


Having trouble viewing this email? View it as a Web page. 


 
  


 
  


 - September 21, 2023 - 
 


  


Contact: efsec@efsec.wa.gov 
 


  


State of Washington 
Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council 


NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING AND OPPORTUNITY FOR PUBLIC COMMENT 
FOR AMENDMENTS TO THE SITE CERTIFICATION AGREEMENT FOR 


Whistling Ridge Energy, LLC 
Skamania County WA 


October 9, 2023 
5 PM 


MEETING CANCELLED 


The EFSEC meeting previously scheduled for October 9, 2023 at 5pm has been 
cancelled. Public notice will be issued once the details are available for the 
rescheduled proceedings. 


Please visit the project’s webpage at https://www.efsec.wa.gov/energy-
facilities/whistling-ridge-energy-project or sign up for the project mailing list for 
updates on this project (link available on project webpage). 
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You received this message because you are subscribed to updates from State of Washington, 
Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council.  


Get this as a forward? Sign up to receive updates. 


SUBSCRIBER SERVICES: 
Manage Subscriptions  |  Unsubscribe All  |  Help  


 


 


This email was sent to nathan@gorgefriends.org using govDelivery Communications Cloud on behalf of: State of Washington, Energy 
Facility Site Evaluation Council · 621 Woodland Square Loop SE · Lacey, WA 98503 
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SUBMITTED VIA E-MAIL 
 
September 21, 2023 
 
Sonia Bumpus, Director 
Amí Hafkemeyer, Director of Siting and Compliance 
Lance Caputo, Site Specialist 
Washington Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council 
Via email to comments@efsec.wa.gov 
 
Re: Whistling Ridge Energy Project 
 
Dear EFSEC Staff: 
 

Thank you for announcing at the EFSEC meeting yesterday that the October 9, 2023 
meeting regarding the Whistling Ridge Energy Project will be canceled, and that separate 
hearings will be scheduled for a later date for the Council to hear the two pending matters 
involving Whistling Ridge (the extension request and the transfer application). I received an 
Email Notice at 3:35 p.m. today indicating that the October 9, 2023 is canceled. (A copy of this 
Email Notice is attached hereto as Exhibit A.) Thank you for this Notice as well. 

 
As EFSEC staff works to schedule and publicize the two upcoming Whistling Ridge 

hearings, I would like to check in with you regarding the notification lists that EFSEC is using 
for the two pending Whistling Ridge matters.  

 
I filed a public records request with EFSEC seeking copies of all mail and email lists that 

the agency used for the first two Whistling Ridge Email Notices and the related notice posted as 
a PDF on EFSEC’s website, all of which were disseminated by EFSEC last week. In response to 
that records request, which has been deemed complete, I received multiple files, all of which 
show various email addresses that received these notices.  

 
The email lists I received omit the email addresses of many people whom I know were on 

EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge email notice circa 2010–11, when the Whistling Ridge Project was 
last active for public comments. I did notice that many of the email addresses on these lists are 
masked as “Network subscriber,” which I believe to be an indicator of people who proactively 
subscribed to an EFSEC list via EFSEC’s website. However, I still believe these lists omit 
people who were on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge lists circa 2010–11, because I have heard from 
several people who were receiving EFSEC’s emails and mailings for Whistling Ridge in 2010 
and 2011, have not changed their email addresses or mailing addresses since then, and yet 
received no notices from EFSEC in 2023 regarding Whistling Ridge matters.  
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I also searched these 2023 email lists for the domain “gorge.net”—a very common 
domain used by people in Skamania County and surrounding counties for their email addresses, 
including hundreds of people who should be on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge list; the search for 
“gorge.net” retrieved no results.  

 
If EFSEC staff are interested, I could supply dozens of email addresses that I know were 

on EFSEC’s Whistling Ridge email list in 2010–11 and hundreds of other email addresses that I 
suspect were on that list, and yet who do not appear to be on the email lists used last week for the 
Email Notices. 

 
Finally, I noticed that many email addresses on EFSEC’s lists who received the Whistling 

Ridge Email Notices last week are associated with people or entities far removed from Skamania 
County (for example, government officials in the city of Steilacoom, Benton County, the city of 
Ellensburg, the city of Walla Walla, Douglas County, etc.) 

 
All of this leads me to believe that EFSEC is using only a general email list for 

disseminating notice of Whistling Ridge matters in 2023. As a result, many people who were 
involved in the Whistling Ridge review circa 2010–11 and who remain interested in this Project 
are not receiving any notice from EFSEC regarding the matters currently pending before the 
agency. Although EFSEC currently provides a way to sign up on its website for alerts pertaining 
to the Whistling Ridge Project, I believe it is possible (even likely) that whenever that system 
was first set up, it was not populated with EFSEC’s email lists specific to Whistling Ridge circa 
2010–11.  

 
I have also not heard from any known interested persons who received copies of any 

paper notices pertaining to Whistling Ridge in the mail in 2023. Given the passage of time, and 
with it the inevitable changes in mailing addresses and email addresses since 2011, it is 
important for EFSEC to use both methods of notifying the public, including for the people 
known to have an interest in Whistling Ridge and who had both email addresses and mailing 
addresses on file with EFSEC circa 2010–11. 

 
Friends has no concerns with or objections to EFSEC using any general lists for notice of 

matters pertaining to Whistling Ridge. However, EFSEC also needs to use its lists specific to 
Whistling Ridge, particularly the lists the agency was using circa 2010–11. That includes any 
email lists and any mailing lists from that time period.  

 
That also includes the service list for parties to the Whistling Ridge adjudicative 

proceeding. Attached as Exhibit B to this letter is the service list that EFSEC used for serving its 
recommendation to the Governor. EFSEC’s file name for this list is “Service List WR 10-7-
2011.pdf.” We believe this is the last-known service list for the Whistling Ridge adjudicative 
proceeding held in 2011. While many of the email and mailing addresses on the list are outdated 
or defunct at this point, that should not excuse avoiding use of the list altogether. 

 
Notification using EFSEC’s lists of people known to the agency to have an interest in the 

Whistling Ridge Project is required by EFSEC’s rules. For example, WAC 463-66-100(4) 
requires EFSEC to “mail[] a notice of the pending application for transfer of the site certification 
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agreement to all persons on its mailing list.” Friends is unaware of any authority that would 
allow EFSEC to ignore the mailing requirement in its rules or treat the word “mailing” in its 
rules as “emailing” (especially in situations where EFSEC has a person or entity’s mailing 
address but not a valid email address for that person or entity).  

 
Although more than a decade has passed since EFSEC last used its lists specific to the 

Whistling Ridge Project, that passage of time is exactly why it is all the more important for 
EFSEC to use these older (circa 2010–11) lists in 2023—specifically so that the agency may 
notify the people and entities who have a known interest in this Project, many of whom will be 
surprised and even shocked to learn that a new landowner is attempting to transfer and extend the 
expired Site Certification Agreement (“SCA”) for this Project. A large proportion of the 
interested public quite rightly believe the SCA and Project to already be terminated, since the 
prior landowner never took any steps to pursue development of the Project for the ten-year 
period allowed by law, then allowed the SCA to expire in March 2022 without first seeking and 
obtaining an extension of the SCA. These interested individuals would be even more shocked if 
they were to learn once it is too late (after any public comment periods) that the new landowner 
is currently attempting to resurrect this terminated permit. 

 
For any further public notices regarding the Whistling Ridge Energy Project, Friends 

implores EFSEC to ensure that notice is sent to EFSEC’s circa 2010–11 list(s) of persons known 
to be interested in the Whistling Ridge Energy Project, including the agency’s service list for the 
Whistling Ridge 2011 adjudicative proceeding, any Whistling Ridge mailing list(s) circa 2010–
11, and any Whistling Ridge email lists circa 2010–11.  

 
Thank you very much for your attention to this important matter. If you have any 

questions or comments, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 

Sincerely,  

 
Nathan Baker  
Senior Staff Attorney 



EXHIBIT A 
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Nathan Baker

From: Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council <WAEFSEC@public.govdelivery.com>
Sent: Thursday, September 21, 2023 3:34 PM
To: Nathan Baker
Subject: Cancellation Notice for Special Informational Meeting for Whistling Ridge Site 

Certification Agreement Amendment Request

 

Having trouble viewing this email? View it as a Web page. 

 
  

 
  

 - September 21, 2023 - 
 

  

Contact: efsec@efsec.wa.gov 
 

  

State of Washington 
Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council 

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING AND OPPORTUNITY FOR PUBLIC COMMENT 
FOR AMENDMENTS TO THE SITE CERTIFICATION AGREEMENT FOR 

Whistling Ridge Energy, LLC 
Skamania County WA 

October 9, 2023 
5 PM 

MEETING CANCELLED 

The EFSEC meeting previously scheduled for October 9, 2023 at 5pm has been 
cancelled. Public notice will be issued once the details are available for the 
rescheduled proceedings. 

Please visit the project’s webpage at https://www.efsec.wa.gov/energy-
facilities/whistling-ridge-energy-project or sign up for the project mailing list for 
updates on this project (link available on project webpage). 
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You received this message because you are subscribed to updates from State of Washington, 
Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council.  

Get this as a forward? Sign up to receive updates. 

SUBSCRIBER SERVICES: 
Manage Subscriptions  |  Unsubscribe All  |  Help  

 

 

This email was sent to nathan@gorgefriends.org using govDelivery Communications Cloud on behalf of: State of Washington, Energy 
Facility Site Evaluation Council · 621 Woodland Square Loop SE · Lacey, WA 98503 
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